MINUTES

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

FEBRUARY 8, 2017
WEDNESDAY, 4:15 P.M.

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jimmie McCamic, Chairman; Greg Marquart, Secretary/Treasurer; Tony Werner, Robert M. Baker, Leslie Nutting
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:  None
ALSO PRESENT:  Dottie Thomas, Library Director; Amanda Berisford, Secretary/Bookkeeper
CALL TO ORDER:  Mrs. McCamic called the meeting to order at 4:15 p.m. 
MINUTES:  Mr. Baker noted that in the Minutes of last month's meeting the Westinghouse Electrical Supply Company was incorrectly referred to as Wheeling Electrical Supply Company in the recording of the discussion of the recent zoning change requested by West Virginia Northern Community College.  Mr. Baker moved to approve the minutes of the January 11, 2017 board meeting with the correction named.   Mr. Werner seconded.
VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mr. Baker

YES


Mrs. Nutting

YES

FINANCIAL REPORT:  Mr. Baker noted errors in the January revenue reports regarding Adult Programming donations.  Mr. Baker said that the specific donations from Judge & Mrs. Stamp in the amount of $2000 and the $318 donation from Hal O’Leary were incorrectly listed with the Library’s general contributions and not as Adult Programming credits. However, he said they were listed as Adult Programming credits in the January Expenditure report. Mr. Baker also noted a difference of $50 in the year-to-date total amount of the general contributions listed on the January Revenue Operating Budget sheet and the January Revenue sheet that may have resulted from a typographical or mathematical error. Mr. Werner asked if a letter had been sent to Judge & Mrs. Stamp thanking them for their donation.  Ms. 
Thomas stated that Sean Duffy, Adult Programming Coordinator, has sent a thank you to Judge & Mrs. Stamp for their contribution.  
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Operating Account #2 Checking





$

    1,590.70

Payroll Account Checking









-

Capital Money Market Savings





        

459,360.93

Operating Money Market Savings





        

869,189.96

Operating CD – Main Street Bank A





        

105,064.35

Operating CD – Main Street Bank B





        

105,703.18

Operating CD – Main Street Bank C





        

216,007.53

Operating CD – United Bank A





        

103,409.33

Capital CD – First Choice #1






        

105,021.26









TOTAL
$
         1,965,347.24

Revenue Received:
January 2017

County Commission







$ 

    8,574.18

Board of Education






              

130,114.00

State Basic Grants-in-aid






           

  56,601.00

Fines










    
       846.97

Photocopies









    
       448.55
Contributions








             
    2,827.89

Interest Earned







                
       160.55

Book Sale









      
         97.50

Out of State Patrons







                  
         60.00

Other:  Operating Supply CR – 52.00; Capital CD Int CR – 145.45; 
             
    2,982.81


Adult Prog Donation – 2318.00 (Includes $2000 from Judge & Mrs.  


Stamp & $318 from Hal O’Leary); Operating CD Int CR – 462.36; 


Misc CR – 5.00








TOTAL
$       

202,713.45

OPERATING CONTRIBUTIONS:

Upper Ohio Valley Archaeology Club – Donation



$
    
       200.00

U.S. Charitable Gift Trust – Donation


       

                
       250.00

Judge & Mrs. Stamp – Donation





             
    2,000.00

Roseanna Keller – For meeting room use





      
         50.00

Beverly J. Smith – Donation







      
         50.00

Anonymous









    
       277.89









TOTAL
$           
    2,827.89

January 2017 Operating #2 Account





$         

  52,433.57
January 2017 ACH WesBanco BillPay




                   
         30.00

January 2017 ACH (Deposit slip order for Oper #2)




    
         54.37

January 2017 Transfer to Payroll





         

  35,503.21

January 2017 EFTPS Deposit






         

  11,905.30

January 2017 ACH Debit (Retirement)



                       

    8,021.60

January 2017 EFT (WV State Tax)




 
           

    1,523.00

January 2017 EFT (OH State Tax)






  
       547.00

January 2017 EFT (WV Consumer Sales & Use Tax)


              
       308.01

January 2017 ACH Debit (Unemployment Comp)    


              
       160.32

January 2017 Capital







         

  10,770.00

January 2017 Operating #2 Voided Checks #27413 & #27823

           

-        22.64









TOTAL
$     

121,233.74

WARRANTS:
January 2017 Operating #2 Account





$       

  52,433.57


Warrants #28506 - #28562

January 2017 ACH WesBanco BillPay





    
         30.00

January 2017 ACH (Deposit slip order for Oper #2)




    
         54.37

January 2017 Transfer to Payroll





         

  35,503.21

January 2017 EFTPS Deposit






         

  11,905.30

January 2017 ACH Debit (Retirement)




           

    8,021.60

January 2017 EFT (WV State Tax)




 
           

    1,523.00

January 2017 EFT (OH State Tax)






  
       547.00

January 2017 EFT (WV Consumer Sales & Use Tax)



  
       308.01

January 2017 ACH Debit (Unemployment Comp)    



  
       160.32

January 2017 Capital







         

  10,770.00


Warrant #547

January 2017 Operating #2 Voided Checks #27413 & #27823



-        22.64









TOTAL
$     

121,233.74

VERIFICATIONS;

Total Operating Balances as of December 2016



       

779,199.74

+ January Revenue







       

202,713.45

-  January Expenses






                   

121,233.74








     SUBTOTAL
$     

860,679.45


Operating CD – Main Street Bank A





       

104,868.08

Operating CD – Main Street Bank B





       

105,437.09

Operating CD – Main Street Bank C





       

216,007.53

Operating CD – United Bank A





       

103,409.33

Capital CD – First Choice #1






       

104,875.81







          CD SUBTOTAL
$     

634,597.84
Capital Balances as of December 2016




       

470,069.95









TOTAL:
    
         1,965,347.24

Mr. Werner asked what items were being purchased from Overdrive and if the bills were normally that high. Ms. Berisford answered that the items purchased from Overdrive are for the Library’s downloadable collection, such as e-books and e-audio books, available through WV Deli.  She said the monthly bills do tend to vary because Amy Kastigar, Head of Adult Services, purchases items for both the combined WV Deli Consortium collection as well as items for OCPL’s Advantage Collection within WV Deli.  Ms. Berisford added that the Morgantown Public Library does the bookkeeping for the WV Deli Consortium and issues bills for the OCPL’s share of the WV Deli Consortium’s holds management and MARC record invoices.  Mr. Baker asked if the Overdrive bills were just for OCPL’s downloadable materials and the Morgantown Public Library bills were for the Consortium.  Ms. Thomas said the Morgantown Public Library receives the invoices for the Consortium’s hold management, divides the 
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invoice totals equally between all of the libraries in the Consortium, and then issues the necessary invoices.  Mrs. McCamic asked if some of the materials were only for use by OCPL’s patrons.  Ms. Thomas stated the items in the Library’s Advantage Collection are exclusively for OCPL’s patrons.  

Mr. Werner noted that an Operating CD held at Main Street Bank would be maturing next month.  Mr. Marquart suggested transferring the funds into the Library’s Capital Account for upcoming renovation project costs.  Ms. Thomas handed out a monthly billing schedule for the Architect and Engineering fees from M & G.  Ms. Thomas said that she had contacted Eric Matyskiela and asked if they would be able to provide a payment schedule from Colaianni Construction.  She said that Mr. Matyskiela informed her that Colaianni Construction would send their invoices to M & G for their review and approval. Once approved, M & G would forward the invoices to OCPL for payment.  Mr. Marquart stated the Library would have 30 days to pay the incoming bills and, worst case scenario, the bills could always be paid out of the Operating Fund, and then the Operating Funds could be replaced as the Library’s other certificate of deposits mature.   Mr. Baker said that, if necessary, the trustees could also access the sub account at Security National Trust without incurring any penalties for withdrawing the funds.    

Ms. Thomas distributed the January statements for the WesBanco Endowment Trust and the Library’s two investment accounts at Security National Trust Company.  Mr. Baker asked if the bill from Johnson Boiler Works for the new conduit and piping supports for the chiller, located on the roof, were also reviewed and approved by M & G.  Mrs. McCamic said that it was agreed upon that OCPL would deal directly with Johnson Boiler Works for work on the chiller part of the renovation project. Mr. Marquart said any work inside the Library provided by Johnson Boiler Works for the renovation project will be submitted to Colaianni Construction for payment and then Colaianni will submit the relevant invoices to M & G.    

Mr. Werner moved to approve the January Financial Report with the corrections named.  Mr. Marquart seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mr. Baker

YES


Mrs. Nutting

YES

Mr. Marquart moved to allow the certificate of deposit held at Main Street Bank to mature on March 17, 2017 and deposit the funds into the Capital Account.  Mr. Werner seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mr. Baker

ABSTAINED



Mrs. Nutting

YES
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PUBLIC INPUT/PRESENTATIONS:

Mrs. McCamic stated she had received additional thank you notes from OCPL staff for their Christmas gift cards; however she had forgotten to bring them to the meeting.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Thomas reported on the following:

Erin Rothenbuehler, Reference Assistant and Archivist, and Diane Rhodes, Library Clerk and Wheeling Room and Genealogy specialist, have both been nominated for a History Hero Award for their service and contributions to state and local history.  The nominees will be honored on History Day at the state capitol in Charleston on March 9, 2017.
 The November/December tax revenue check from the Ohio County Commission in the amount of $8,045.31 has been received.

The Volunteer Income Tax Assistance program began on January 23.  Once again the volunteers have been extremely busy.
Legislative Day will be held on February 27.  Ms. Thomas, Sean Duffy, and Erin Rothenbuehler will attend this year.  Mr. Duffy and Ms. Rothenbuehler will be attending to work the Library's display table, showcasing OCPL’s archiving collection. Ms. Thomas will be overseeing the Community Center/Meeting Room display table and meeting with legislators.  

Ms. Thomas and Ms. Kastigar attended the WVDeli consortium’s quarterly meeting on January 17 at the Bridgeport Public Library. Ms. Thomas said that an issue has arisen with trying to maintain the patrons’ holds requests and attempting to keep up with the expiring licenses on the downloadable items.  She said the Consortium currently receives no notification when the materials’ licenses expire.  Ms. Thomas added if the consortium were only to purchase the titles needed for the holds requests, no funds would be available to purchase new materials.  After discussion, Ms. Thomas suggested that Ms. Kastigar 
could attend a future board meeting and explain in detail the issues and challenges the WV Deli consortium currently faces. 
The weeding of the Reference Collection is completed and the entire collection was reduced to just three rows.  The Library contacted Hometown Movers to assist Carl Clark, maintenance personnel, with dismantling and storing the now unused shelving and countertops. 
Due to the renovation project, the first row of the Adult Fiction Collection attached to the wall will need to be relocated to the DVD Nonfiction stacks area until Phase B of the construction is completed.  Phase B of the construction project includes the area where the Adult Fiction and Nonfiction stacks are located. The first phase of the construction project has begun in the Children’s Department and the main floor public restrooms. Library staff wheeled display units from the Children's Department to the public
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area between the Children's Department and the Circulation Desk. These units include the New Book stand, the Audio Book display unit, the Board Book unit, and the Magazine unit. A selection of popular Children’s materials have also been pulled and placed on a large two-sided cart for the patrons. A few of the larger size children's tables have also been moved to the area. Lee Ann Cleary, Children’s Specialist, has relocated her office to the former Young Adult Specialist’s office in the downstairs hallway near the auditorium while construction is going on. Ms. Thomas said it should take approximately two weeks to complete the construction in the Children’s Department.  Mr. Baker asked if the windows in the Children’s Department were going to be replaced during this time as well.  Ms. Thomas answered that the windows would be replaced during this phase.
The Library currently has been experiencing an increase of disruptive behavior in the evenings from some of the transient population in Wheeling.  Ms. Thomas said that it may be necessary to approach the City’s leaders about resolving the issues that have arisen with the increase in the number of transient people coming into the Library. She said many of the individuals have been coming into the Library under the influence and added that needles and syringes, alcohol, and crack pipes have been found in the rest rooms. Ms. Thomas also shared that a patron was recently approached by panhandlers in the Eoff Street parking lot.  Mr. Werner said that it would be a good idea to contact the mayor to sit down with Ms. Thomas and possibly the trustees.  Mrs. Nutting volunteered to meet with the mayor with Ms. Thomas and explain the Library’s situation.  Mr. Marquart said if individuals are intoxicated or high they are not allowed to stay at the some of the local shelters such as the Salvation Army.  Mr. Baker asked if the Library’s security guards have a patrol schedule.  Ms. Thomas said the security guards are constantly moving and checking various areas of the Library.  Mr. Baker said there have been issues in the past with guards who have not been sufficiently trained.  Ms. Thomas said that the Library has been fortunate in the past few months and has a very good evening guard.  Mr. Marquart asked if there have been any disruptive incidents on the lower level of the Library.  Ms. Thomas answered that, amazingly, no issues have taken place downstairs.  Mr. Baker stated fortunately there is only one access point to the basement which could be helping reduce any incidents that could have arisen otherwise.  Mrs. McCamic asked if it could be necessary to have another guard stationed outside to patrol the parking lots.  Ms. Thomas said she hopes that is not the case for budget reasons.  She added that it is very difficult to retain an outside guard.  Ms. Thomas stated the Eoff Street parking lot is visible from inside the Library and 
she has directed the guards to check both parking lots every 15 to 20 minutes. Mrs. Nutting said larger libraries have more resources and are better equipped to deal with these issues. Mrs. Nutting said she would be happy to join Ms. Thomas in meeting with the mayor.  Ms. Thomas said she would work on setting up a meeting with him.
OLD BUSINESS

RENOVATION PROJECT FOR OCPL

The first phase of the construction project began on February 7.  Ms. Thomas said a construction meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 15, where arrangements will need to be made with KPC Architectural Products for the first move of the Adult Fiction and Nonfiction stacks.  The old ceiling in the Children’s Department has been removed and all of the existing ductwork is in good condition.  
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The restroom renovations on the main floor are set to begin on February 9 and there is concern that the closing of the main floor restrooms will draw many of the homeless downstairs.  
Mr. Marquart said the minutes of the Preconstruction Meeting, held on January 20, have been sent to all the trustees.  Mr. Baker noted that there were additional allowances added and asked why they were needed.  After discussion, Mr. Marquart said that the allowances were built into the contract to cover any unforeseen conditions that may arise. 

DISCUSSION OF PROPERTY AND LIABILITY AND AUTO INSURANCE QUOTES 
Ms. Thomas said a RFP was sent to all Ohio County commercial insurance providers. She said she received quotes from G. Michael Fahey Insurance, Bernie Glenn Insurance, Eric C. Jack Insurance Agency, Paree Insurance Centers and WesBanco Insurance.  She was contacted by representatives from Allstate Insurance, Ludewig Insurance, USI Insurance and Paull Associates and informed that they would be unable to provide a quote for OCPL.  Ms. Thomas distributed a spreadsheet detailing all the quotes received.  She said most of the quotes were based on the Library’s current coverages, however, some companies provided alternate options to the Library’s coverages, which are listed separately.  Ms. Thomas stated both Erie Insurance agencies sent an inspector to check out the building.  Mr. Marquart noted that Nationwide and State Auto have the lowest quotes.  After discussion, Mr. Werner asked to have PDF copies of the two lowest quotes’ declaration pages so that he could review them before next month's board meeting.  Mr. Baker asked to receive copies as well.  Ms. Thomas said the renewal date for the Library’s insurance policies is March 18.  Mr. Baker stated a decision would need to be made at the next board meeting.
NEW BUSINESS

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Mr. Baker moved to go into Executive Session at 5:43 p.m.  Mr. Marquart seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Werner

YES

Mr. Baker

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES

Mr. Werner moved to go out of Executive Session at 6:19 p.m.  Mr. Marquart seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Werner

YES

Mr. Baker

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES
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Mrs. McCamic said she would be unavailable to attend the next board meeting scheduled for March 8 and asked if the meeting could be moved to March 15.  Mr. Werner said that he could be available on March 14.  The trustees agreed to move the board meeting to Tuesday, March 14, at 4:15 p.m.
There being no further business, Mr. Werner moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:24 p.m.  Mr. Marquart seconded.

VOTE:
Mrs. McCamic
YES



Mr. Marquart

YES



Mr. Baker

YES



Mr. Werner

YES



Mrs. Nutting

YES









Respectfully submitted,









Amanda Berisford











Secretary/Bookkeeper
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